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1. APOLOGIES 
 
 Tina Lomax 
 
 
2. CONFIRMATION OF REPORT 
 
 The report of the ordinary meeting (including open and public excluded) of the Burwood/Pegasus 

Community Board held on Wednesday 1 June 2005 has been circulated to Board members. 
 
 CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the report of the ordinary meeting (including open and public excluded) held on Wednesday 

1 June 2005 be confirmed. 
 
 
3. PETITIONS 
 
 
4. DEPUTATIONS BY APPOINTMENT 
 
 4.1 UPDATE ON PARKLANDS LIBRARY 
 
  Nicki Moen, Community Libraries Manager, will be in attendance to provide an update on the 

Parklands Library. 
 
 
5. CORRESPONDENCE 
 
 5.1 REQUEST FROM NORTH WAI BOARDRIDERS CLUB 
 
  An email was received from the North Wai Boardriders Club seeking “opinion from the 

Community Board as to the possibility of planting a commemorative kauri tree somewhere 
around the North New Brighton War Memorial Hall/North Wai Boardriders Clubrooms to 
remember the passing of James Ritchie - 11-11-90 to 1-1-05”. 

 
  CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
  That the request be forwarded to Greenspace officers for consideration and further discussion 

with the club. 
 
 5.2 LIFEGUARDS ON CANTERBURY BEACHES  
 
  The attached letter was received from Noel Warman raising concerns about the provision of 

lifeguards on local beaches over the last summer. 
 
  CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
  For discussion. 
 
 5.3 STREET CLEANING AND TRAFFIC IN NEW BRIGHTON 
 
  The attached letter was received from residents of Pegasus Village raising concerns about the 

perceived poor state of the streets in New Brighton and traffic issues. 
 
  CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
  For discussion. 
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 5.4 COMMUNITY ARTS PROPOSAL AT NEW BRIGHTON MALL 
 
  The attached information was received from Mary McCammon regarding the New Brighton Mall 

arts development. 
 
  CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
  That the information be received and referred to the Artworks in Burwood/Pegasus Working 

Party for consideration. 
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6. RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATIONS 
 
 Time is allocated at Board meetings for Residents’ Association representatives to address the Board 

on local matters. 
 
 A representative of the Waitikiri Residents’ Association, will be in attendance to outline the group’s 

activities.  Each residents’ group is invited to do this in rotation. 
 
 
7. NEW BRIGHTON MALL SLOW ROAD 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment  

Officer responsible: Transport and City Streets Manager 

Author: Michelle Flanagan, Streets Capital Programme, DDI 941-8665 and 
Jeanette Ward, Project Manager, Streets Capital Programme, DDI 941-8876 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to seek the Board’s support for the New Brighton Mall Slow Road 

Project, and that the Board recommend that the Council approve the New Brighton Mall Slow 
Road for final design, tender and construction. 

 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The New Brighton Mall Slow Road Project involves the introduction of a one-way slow road, and 

consequent de-pedestrianisation of Seaview Road between Union Street and Oram Avenue 
(New Brighton Mall).  The aim of the project is to provide a high-street environment with 
convenience shopping. 

 
 3. Consultation on the project has been undertaken during the preparation of the New Brighton 

Master Plan and the development of a concept plan for the slow road by Retail Consulting 
Group.  Further consultation on the ‘detail’ of the slow road is proposed on an ‘inform’ basis.  
This consultation will involve a letter to the businesses in the mall and an opportunity to meet 
with the project team, a City Scene article, and information boards in place in the mall.  The 
Consultation Leader’s contact details will be provided as a point of contact for questions and to 
collect any feedback. 

 
 4. A concept plan for the slow road, prepared by Retail Consulting Group, has been developed into 

a scheme plan by City Solutions.  This scheme plan (attached) has the following features: 
 
 • a 4-metre wide one-way road positioned closer to the north side of the mall to maximise the 

sun on the south side for pedestrians and café seating. 
 • 23 2-metre wide, car park spaces with a mixture of P30 and P5 restrictions depending on the 

adjacent features i.e. P5 outside the ATM, plus a loading zone.  
 • five pedestrian crossing points consisting of raised platforms with tactile pavers at the 

road/footpath interface. 
 
 5. Landscaping, seating, planter boxes, lighting, and relocation of the children’s playground will 

also be provided as part of the project.  A number of other features detailed in the Retail 
Consulting Group concept plan will be the subject of other projects.   

 
 6. There was an expectation by the businesses in the mall that the project would be constructed 

during the winter months.  Unfortunately this has not occurred, and there is now an effort to 
progress the project so that it is completed by the end of November, thereby avoiding the 
Christmas period.   

 
 FINANCIAL AND LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 7. The estimated total cost for this project is $1,350,000, inclusive of all consultation, design and 

project management. 
 
 8. The New Brighton Mall Slow Road is part of the Major Amenity Budget for the New Brighton 

Commercial Area, which is to fund the slow road, and any other projects identified for the 
improvement of the commercial area.  Funding of $1,339,143 (in total) has been allocated in the 
2004/05, 2005/06 and 2006/07 years.   
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 9. A targeted rate (on the businesses adjacent to the slow road) was suggested some years ago to 
help fund the slow road, in the order of $610,000.  To date this has not been included in the 
Long Term Council Community Plan (LTCCP) process.  To do so now will be a lengthy process.  
Council has three options; construct the slow road now with no targeted rate; delay the slow 
road construction until a targeted rate has been pursued; or construct the slow road now from 
budgeted funds and pursue the targeted rate to fund additional projects once they are identified. 

 
 10. The 1978 Special Order declaring a pedestrian mall in New Brighton has been revoked.  There 

are no other legal implications from the project. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 It is recommended that the Board: 
 
 1. Support the New Brighton Mall Slow Road as shown in Attachment 2. 
 
 2. Recommend that the Council approve the New Brighton Mall Slow Road for final design, tender 

and construction. 
 
 3. Support the option of implementing the slow road now using the total budget available for the 

New Brighton Commercial Area, and acknowledging that it will not be possible to fund any of the 
slow road from a targeted rate. 

 
 CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 1. That the abovementioned recommendations be adopted. 
 
 2. That a targeted rate be pursued to assist with funding additional projects as they are identified. 
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 BACKGROUND ON NEW BRIGHTON MALL SLOW ROAD PROJECT 
 
 11. The New Brighton Mall Slow Road Project involves the introduction of a one-way slow road, and 

consequent de-pedestrianisation of Seaview Road between Union Street and Oram Avenue 
(New Brighton Mall).  The introduction of the slow road has a long history, and this is 
summarised in a flow chart included as Attachment 1.   

 
 12. The aim of the project is to provide a high-street environment with convenience shopping.  The 

objectives are to: 
 
 - Provide a one-way road that encourages low speeds. 
 - Ensure pedestrians recognise that the road environment is separate to the pedestrian 

environment and allow for suitable pedestrian crossing. 
 - Provide short-term parking. 
 - Maintain access for the disabled. 
 - Provide appropriate lighting and continue the light standard theme used in the eastern part of 

the mall. 
 - Provide landscaping to match the eastern end of the mall. 
 - Ensure the commercial viability of any businesses are not compromised. 
 - Consider ‘Crime Prevention through Environmental Design’ concepts in the design. 
 - Ensure the design is functional, healthy, safe and friendly in terms of the community. 
 
 CONSULTATION 
 
 13. Consultation on the slow road was initiated in 1998 when the concept was proposed.  A number 

of the businesses in the area initiated the concept, and supported the reintroduction of a road 
through the mall.  A concentrated consultation effort was undertaken during preparation of the 
New Brighton Master Plan, released in September 2002.  This consultation involved a series of 
public meetings and presentations to the elected members. The outcome appeared to be 
support for the slow road. 

 
 14. When the Council advertised the proposed legal reintroduction of traffic into the mall in 2003, 

some objections were raised.  The proposed slow road was finally approved in May 2004 
following an Environment Court Hearing.  Retail Consulting Group then undertook consultation 
with the businesses as part of the concept plan finalisation. 

 
 15. We are now proposing to undertake consultation on the final scheme plan.  There are limited 

moveable elements in the project and therefore limited opportunities for the community to 
influence design (particularly as the principle of the slow road has been confirmed).  However, 
feedback on street furniture and landscaping is welcomed, and there is the potential to 
incorporate suggestions or make changes in line with the project scope and budget.  It is 
therefore proposed to consult with the community on an ‘Inform’ only basis, and the consultation 
plan includes two tasks: 

 
 • Contacting the directly-affected businesses within the mall area with an information letter and 

the final concept plan.  Members of the project team will then make themselves available at 
a location in the mall to answer any queries and receive any feedback.  This task will be 
undertaken prior to the Community Board meeting. 

 • Informing the wider community via a City Scene article and display boards at each end of the 
Mall. 

 
 16. The letter and City Scene article will contain the contact details of the Consultation Leader as a 

contact point for the businesses and the community to raise questions or issues. 
 
 ASSOCIATED ROADING PROJECTS 
 
 17. To ensure the one-way slow road complements the surrounding network, some additional works 

are required at the following locations: 
 
 - Union Street between Seaview Road and Beresford Street is currently one-way; this will 

require conversion to two-way flow.  This conversion would involve a kerb build-out and lane 
marking amendments.  The existing zebra crossing would also be removed. 

 - Seaview Road at Hardy Street requires a change of priority (priority now to Seaview Road 
traffic).  This will involve some kerb re-alignment work. 
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 18. These projects will be carried out as separate contracts but are also intended to be complete by 
the end of November 2005. 

 
 TARGETED RATE 
 
 19. In 2000 the slow road was estimated to cost $610,000 in excess of the budget.  The majority of 

commercial operators in the area, who were in support of the slow road, were receptive to the 
idea of a targeted rate.  Council staff then defined an area of benefit which included 59 
businesses. These parties were polled for support of the rate; this resulted in 80% plus 
agreement.  This sent a clear message to proceed so the rate was put into the draft Annual Plan 
2001/02.  However, Council rejected this proposal, requesting that the slow road be looked at as 
part of an overall plan for New Brighton. 

 
 20. Since 2002, when the Council approved the slow road concept as part of the New Brighton 

Master Plan, there has been no action requested towards including the targeted rate into any 
Annual Plan or LTCCP process. Also there has been no identified need for additional capital 
funding, only a desire for additional projects. This means that any requirement to introduce the 
targeted rate will require a complete initiation of the process.   

 
 21. The capital budget for the Major Amenity project, 'New Brighton Commercial Area’ is for funding 

the slow road and any other projects to improve the amenity of the New Brighton Commercial 
Area (which are unidentified at this stage).  The latest estimate for the slow road is only 5% 
higher than the budget. Therefore currently there is no budget shortfall. However once the other 
projects required in the New Brighton Commercial Area are defined there will be a budget 
shortfall.  Targeted rates, if any, can only be applied where there are projects identified in 
excess of the existing budget.  This is not the case in the New Brighton Commercial Area 
revitalisation project at the moment. 

 
 22. If a targeted rate was to be included in the LTCCP the recommended decision making process 

would be as follows: 
 - define the projects and resulting capital expenditure (a lengthy process in itself) 
 - define the ratepayers who will pay the targeted rate by defining and justifying the area of 

benefit  
 - determine the targeted rate calculation  
 - consult with the ratepayers and obtain written agreement to the rate 
 
 23. All of which should be completed before the LTCCP is issued in draft.  The wider community 

would be consulted on the proposal as part of the LTCCP process.  The next opportunity to be 
included in the LTCCP process is November 2005.  It should be noted that revenue from a 
targeted rate can only be gained once the relevant asset is constructed, ensuring benefits are 
received prior to charging. 

 
 FINANCIAL OPTIONS 
 
 24. The Council is now in a position to implement the slow road and the community that is in 

support of the road would like to see it constructed before Christmas this year.  The Council has 
three options available in relation to the potential targeted rate. 

 
 Option 1 
 
 The Council construct the slow road now from budgeted capital funds and pursue the targeted rate to 

fund additional projects once they are identified.  Completing the decision making process tasks as 
described above before November 2005 is unrealistic so inclusion in the LTCCP would need be by 
special consultative procedures.  There is the risk that the additional projects will not justify a targeted 
rate or gain community support resulting in the other potential projects being unfunded. 

 
 Option 2 
 
 The Council make the slow road construction subject to the attainment of the targeted rate.  This will 

delay the construction of the slow road significantly due to the process required.  There is the 
possibility that the targeted rate will not be obtained and the slow road would eventually cost more due 
to the potential increase in construction costs. 
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 PREFERRED FINANCIAL OPTION 
 
 Option 3 
 
 The Council proceed with construction of the slow road and do not pursue the targeted rate.  This will 

result in the total budget being spent on the slow road only and any other projects being considered 
through normal processes.  

 
 In order to construct the slow road before Christmas this year and therefore not delaying the project, 

and for the difficulties in imposing a targeted rate for any additional projects we recommend this option 
(options 3). 

 
 PROGRAMME 
 
 25. There was an expectation by the businesses in the mall that the project would be constructed 

during the winter months.  Unfortunately this has not occurred, as the concept plan from Retail 
Consulting Group was only received in March 2005, and there is now an effort to progress the 
project so that it is completed by the end of November, thereby avoiding the Christmas period.  
It is estimated that the slow road will take 4 months to construct, therefore the approvals, design 
and tender process will need to be complete by the 31 August 2005. 

 
 ROAD DESIGN OPTIONS 
 
 26. The Retail Consulting Group provided a single concept plan for the one-way slow road to the 

Council.  This concept plan has been developed into a scheme plan by City Solutions, and this 
is included as Attachment 2. 

 
 27. A number of other features detailed in the Retail Consulting Group concept plan will be the 

subject of other projects.  The Retail Consulting Group plan included toilets as the need for 
toilets in the retail area was identified as an outcome of the New Brighton Master Plan.  
Determining the need for and most appropriate location for toilets will be a separate project as 
part of the New Brighton revitalisation project.   The Retail Consulting Group plan also included 
a sculpture court.  This is likely to be progressed by the Arts and Public Spaces Team. 

 
 PREFERRED ROAD DESIGN OPTION 
 
 28. The preferred option, included as Attachment 2, has the following traffic features: 
 
 - a 4-metre wide one way road positioned closer to the north side of the mall to maximise the 

sun on the south side for pedestrians and café seating. 
 - 23 2-metre wide, car park spaces with a mixture of P30 and P5 restrictions depending on the 

adjacent features i.e. P5 outside the ATM, and a loading zone. 
 - five pedestrian crossing points consisting of raised platforms with tactile pavers at the 

road/footpath interface. 
 
 29. In terms of street furniture and landscaping details, the materials selected are intended to suit 

the marine environment and minimise long term maintenance costs.  The features are as 
follows: 

 
 - A mixture of clay pavers, concrete with exposed aggregate and asphalt footpath surfacing. 
 - Approximately 20 wooden slat bench seats. 
 - Concrete rubbish bins with an exposed aggregate finish (upgraded existing bins in the area 

will be reused). 
 - The lighting standards continue the theme used in the eastern part of the mall. 
 - Concrete bollards on both sides of the road at the bend (design of these still underway) 
 - An allowance for café seating will be made in four locations along the slow road. 
 - The planter boxes will be concrete with an exposed aggregate top to complement the planter 

boxes in the eastern section of the mall. 
 - The landscaping is to be extensive to assist in minimising the loss of the existing, well-

established planting. 
 - The plants will be predominately native, for example, cabbage trees and grasses, and is 

intended to provide protection for the seating areas from wind. 
 - The four existing palm trees will be relocated to provide a gateway effect at the entrance and 

exit to the slow road. 
 
 30. The children’s playground, currently located in the middle of the mall (between 35 and 77 New 

Brighton Mall), will need to be relocated to accommodate the new slow road.  The proposed new 
location is a sunny sheltered site on the eastern side of the slow road, adjacent to 35 New 
Brighton Mall.  The existing structure is suitable for relocation, but may require some 
modification to fit comfortably in the new space. 
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 ASSESSMENT OF OPTIONS 
 
 The Preferred Option 
 
 A one-way slow road through a section of New Brighton Mall between Seaview Road and Beresford 

Street. 
 

 Benefits (current and future) Costs (current and future) 

Social 
 

Enhancement of the mall area to provide 
a bustling high street environment and 
improved streetscape. 
 
Proposal is consistent with the New 
Brighton Master Plan. 

Nil 

Cultural 
 

Nil Nil 

Environmental 
 

The mall is enhanced through the 
provision of landscaping. 

Nil 

Economic 
 

Potential benefits to business 
owners/operators adjacent to the slow 
road in the New Brighton Mall. 

Capital Expenditure 

 
Extent to which community outcomes are achieved: 
Primary alignment with community outcome “Our City’s infrastructure and environment are managed 
effectively, are responsive to changing needs and focus on long-term sustainability” by recognising the 
changing needs of the users of New Brighton Mall, and managing assets to optimise the value and 
usefulness over time. 
 
Also contributes to “Our economy is based on a range of businesses which enable wealth creation and 
employment opportunities” by increasing potential benefits for businesses in the mall. 
 
Impact on Council’s capacity and responsibilities: 
Nil impact 
 
Effects on Maori: 
It is considered there are no effects on Maori. 
 
Consistency with existing Council policies:  
The proposal is consistent with the Road Safety Strategy particularly in respect to designing and managing 
roads with appropriate speed environments and providing safe facilities for pedestrians. 
 
The proposal is also consistent with the New Brighton Master Plan to provide a high street/convenience 
shopping area. 
 
Views and preferences of persons affected or likely to have an interest: 
The views and preferences of the local businesses were sought in the preparation of the development plan, 
and in the preparation of the concept plan by Retail Consulting Group.  The views of those in opposition to 
the slow road concept were heard during the revocation of the Special Order declaring a pedestrian mall in 
New Brighton, and at the Environment Court.  There are limited elements that the community can influence 
in the preferred option, and therefore it is proposed to undertake consultation on an ‘Inform’ only basis. 
 
Other relevant matters: 
Nil 
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 Maintain The Status Quo (If Not Preferred Option) 
 
 Retention of the New Brighton Mall as it currently exists (ie no introduction of the slow-road). 
 

 Benefits (current and future) Costs (current and future) 

Social 
 

Parties in opposition to the slow road are 
satisfied. 

Status Quo is inconsistent with the New 
Brighton Master Plan. 
 
Inconsistent with the Council direction to 
date. 
 
Does not contribute to the revitalisation of 
the New Brighton mall. 

Cultural 
 

Nil Nil 

Environmental 
 

Nil Nil 

Economic 
 

No capital expenditure. Nil 

 
Extent to which community outcomes are achieved: 
Maintaining the status quo is not aligned to any Community Outcomes.  
 
Impact on Council’s capacity and responsibilities: 
Nil impact. 
 
Effects on Maori: 
It is considered there are no effects on Maori. 
 
Consistency with existing Council policies:  
Maintaining the status quo is not consistent with the CCC Financial Plan and Programme. 
 
Views and preferences of persons affected or likely to have an interest: 
Feedback in support of retaining the status quo was heard during the revocation of the Special Order 
declaring a pedestrian mall in New Brighton, and at the Environment Court. 
 
Other relevant matters: 
Nil 
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8. MALTA CRESCENT/PINE AVENUE “GIVE WAY” CONTROL 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager City Environment  

Officer responsible: Transport and City Streets Manager 

Author: Jeff Owen / Paul Burden, Senior Traffic Engineer, DDI 941-8971 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is to seek the Board’s approval for the installation of a “Give Way” 

control against Malta Crescent at the Pine Avenue intersection. 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The Council has received complaints from motorists concerning traffic movement priority and 

the wide extensive nature of the Malta Crescent/Pine Avenue intersection leading to safety 
concerns.  The intersection is currently “uncontrolled” and as such the normal “Give Way” rules 
apply.  Malta Crescent intersects Pine Avenue at two locations.  This report refers to the 
northern “Y” junction and not the “T” junction to the south. 

 
 3. The complaints have been investigated and a number of issues have been identified.  Both 

roads are classified as “local” roads in the City Plan and carry low volumes of traffic.  Pine 
Avenue carries more than Malta Crescent as it provides direct connections to Southshore and 
New Brighton.  The intersection forms an obtuse angle “Y” junction with equal offsets to both 
legs.  The area of the intersection is large and open and priority is very unclear.  There is 
significant potential for confusion particularly for motorists entering and exiting Malta Crescent 
assuming priority over traffic on Pine Avenue. 

 
 4. Three options were considered to improve the situation including the “status quo” (refer below). 
 
 5. The preferred option is the installation of “Give Way” signage and markings against Malta 

Crescent at the Pine Avenue intersection. 
 
 FINANCIAL AND LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 6. Cost is low and provided for in the operational budget.   
 
 7. Land Transport Rule, Road user 2004 rule and the Traffic Control Devices 2004 rule provides 

for the control of intersections by “stop” and “give way” signs. 
 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Board agree that a “Give Way” control be placed against Malta Crescent at 

the northern Pine Avenue intersection. 
 
 CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the abovementioned recommendation be adopted. 
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 BACKGROUND ON MALTA CRESCENT/PINE AVENUE INTERSECTION 
 
 8.   Local residents have expressed concerns at the level of safety at the intersection of Malta 

Crescent and Pine Avenue.  This intersection currently forms an uncontrolled obtuse angle “Y” 
junction.  The intersection is wide with generous corner radii that allows for higher vehicle 
cornering speeds.  This, combined with the equidistance offsets of each leg results in a general 
lack of clear priority for any approach.  Currently Pine Avenue traffic assumes priority, however, 
this is by no means clear and there is potential for vehicle conflicts. 

 
 DISCUSSION 
 
 9. Both intersecting roads are classified “local” in the road hierarchy.  Both have a speed limit of 

50 km/h.  In theory, as the status of each road is equal, then this should be reflected in the 
intersection control.  However, “Y” and “T” junctions are difficult to treat in this manner without 
introducing a roundabout, traffic signals or other traffic control device.  The fact that the 
intersection is not currently priority controlled may be attributed, in part to this consideration. 

 
 10. There has been one reported crash at the intersection within the last five years (refer 

attachment 2).  The crash involved a solitary south bound vehicle on Pine Avenue travelling too 
fast to successfully negotiate the bend.  Alcohol was a factor.  This crash cannot be directly 
attributed to the lack of priority control at the intersection. 

 
 11. Observations of behaviour at the intersection reveal that traffic on Pine Avenue assumes priority 

over any vehicles on Malta Crescent.  This includes any vehicles turning right out of Malta 
Crescent.  This behaviour is akin to a priority control already being in place against Malta.  While 
this may appear satisfactory, a motorist less familiar with the intersection could easily 
misinterpret the intersection or display untypical behaviour.  As a result there is potential for 
conflicts to arise with a potential for crashes to occur. 

 
 OPTIONS 
 
 Three options were considered to address the problem.  These are outlined as follows: 
 
 12. Status Quo (option A) 
 
  Leaving the intersection uncontrolled would satisfy the issue of equal priority but would do 

nothing to address the problems of a high potential for conflicts. 
 
 13. Stop Control against Malta (option B) 
 
  In giving consideration to an option that introduces a control to a leg or legs of the intersection, it 

is more logical to introduce such a control on the side road rather than on the through road.  
Therefore this option would involve the installation of a “stop” control against Malta Crescent.  
While this would resolve both the priority and delineation issues and is cost effective, a “stop” 
control is not recommended due to the amount of visibility available on the Malta Crescent 
approach and the increased number of stops this would cause. 

 
 14. Give Way Control against Malta Crescent (option C) 
 
  This option would involve the installation of a “Give Way” control against Malta Crescent at the 

Pine Avenue intersection.  There is adequate visibility such that this method of control is 
considered appropriate.  This option would resolve both the priority and delineation issues and is 
cost effective and the visibility available will allow for the safe operation of the intersection 
resulting in only the minimum number of stops necessary producing a more efficient 
intersection. 

 
 PREFERRED OPTION 
 
 15. Option C is the preferred solution to this problem. 
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 ASSESSMENT OF OPTIONS 
 
 The Preferred Option 
 

 Benefits (current and future) Costs (current and future) 

Social 
 

Improvements to the level of road safety 
for road users 

Cost savings from injury to persons and 
property 

Cultural 
 

N/A  

Environmental 
 

N/A  

Economic 
 

Cost savings from injury to persons and 
property 

 

 
Extent to which community outcomes are achieved: 
Primary alignment with community outcome “A safe city” 
 
Impact on Council’s capacity and responsibilities: 
Low 
 
Effects on Maori: 
Nil 
 
Consistency with existing Council policies:  
Road Safety Strategy, Metropolitan Christchurch Transport Strategy 
 
Views and preferences of persons affected or likely to have an interest: 
Not considered necessary as no-one is adversely affected 
 
Other relevant matters: 
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9. BURWOOD/PEGASUS DISCRETIONARY FUND 2004/05 - PROPOSALS FOR REMAINING FUNDS 
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services  

Officer responsible: Community Board Principal Adviser (Burwood/Pegasus) 

Author: Graham Sutherland, Community Secretary, DDI 941-6624 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is for the Board to consider the allocation of its remaining 2004/05 

Discretionary funding. 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. On 18 February 2004, the Board approved its Project and Discretionary Fund allocations for 

2004/05.  At its meeting on 1 June 2005, the Board received an update on its 2004/05 project 
funding and agreed to a number of reallocations of remaining funds to its 2004/05 Discretionary 
Fund.  It also agreed to fund two additional projects.  The result of the decisions at the 1 June 
2005 meeting is a 2004/05 Discretionary Fund balance of $17,149. 

 
 3. There is no provision for “carryovers” into 2005/06 for any of the Board’s 2004/05 Project and 

Discretionary funding that has not been committed and expended by 30 June 2005.  The Board 
expressed a preference at its 1 June 2005 meeting to allocate the remaining funds before 30 
June 2005. 

 
 4. Proposals for the allocation of the remaining 2004/05 funding are identified below.  Due to time 

constraints not all the necessary information was available prior to the agenda being distributed 
therefore further information on specific projects or requests may be tabled at the meeting. 

 
 FINANCIAL AND LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 5. There are no legal considerations. Financial considerations are outlined below. 
 
 PROPOSALS FOR 2004/05 ALLOCATION  
 
 6. Proposals for allocation of the remaining funds are listed below and details are provided where 

available.  Some proposals were raised by members at the Board’s 1 June 2005 meeting and 
some have been received from the community or from council officers. 

 
  6.1 Bring forward approved 2005/06 projects 
 
  The Board could, by resolution, agree that some of the projects that have been approved 

by the Board as part of the 2005/06 Draft Annual Plan process be rescinded and funded 
from the remaining funds in the current year.  The implications of such resolutions would 
be to allocate funds to these projects in the current financial year utilising the remaining 
Discretionary funding and the Board can then resolve to allocate the funds no longer 
required for those 2005/06 projects to its 2005/06 Discretionary Fund. 

 
  The following two projects have been identified as suitable for this process: 
 
 • North New Brighton War Memorial Hall - Kitchen Fit-out - $10,000 
  At its allocation meeting held on 30 March 2005, the Board allocated $10,000 for this 

project.  Officers advise that the project can be completed by 30 June 2005 utilising 
the Board’s 2004/05 Discretionary Fund. 

 
 • New Brighton Community Garden - Coordinator’s wages - $10,000 
  This funding could be advanced to the Community Garden from the 2004/05 

Discretionary Fund before 30 June 2005 and $10,000 reallocated to the Board’s 
2005/06 Discretionary Fund. 
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 6.2 New/Additional Projects 
 

 • Additional New Brighton Street Cleaning 
  Members suggested that the Board put additional funding towards extra cleaning 

services at New Brighton during busy periods.  This could be pursued through 
contracting groups like the Project Employment and Environmental Enhancement 
Programme Trust to carry out the work.  Due to time constraints, officers have not 
been able to prepare a full proposal for this suggestion and it is unlikely that it would 
be possible to implement before 30 June 2005.  The Board may wish to identify this as 
a project for 2005/06. 

 
 • Community Day at North New Brighton War Memorial Hall 
  Members suggested at the 1 June 2005 meeting that an open day for the local 

community could be organised at the refurbished hall.  Officers are investigating 
holding an open day in conjunction with the official opening of the hall.  This is unlikely 
to be before the end of June 2005 and funding for the opening and an open day will be 
met through other budgets. 

 
 • Additional improvements at the refurbished North New Brighton War Memorial 

Hall 
  Members suggested that funding could be allocated to further improvements at the 

refurbished community centre, for example, new curtains and/or additional signage.  
Officers advise that curtains for the hall are not necessary due to the hall design and 
improved heating system but that the situation will be monitored and reviewed in three 
months if there is demand from the community for curtains.  Curtains for the kitchen 
will be included in the kitchen fit-out project. 

 
 • Burwood/Pegasus Community Board Official Gift to Parklands Library  
  Members expressed a desire to present a gift of an artwork or similar item to be 

displayed at the Parklands Library to recognise the support of the Board for the Library 
and to acknowledge the Board’s role in the development of the library.  This proposal 
would require consultation with the library staff as well as further guidance from the 
Board and it is unlikely that it could implemented before 30 June 2005. The Board may 
wish to identify this as a project for 2005/06. 

 
 • Te Pani Trust  
  An application for funding of $5,000 has been received by Te Pani Trust for running 

costs to meet a funding shortfall.  A letter from the Trust outlining the request and the 
Trust’s background is attached.  Further information may be tabled at the meeting.   

 
 • Aranui Older Adults Directory  
  The Aranui Community Development Adviser has advised that assistance is being 

sought for the publication costs of the Aranui Older Adults Community Information 
Directory.  A study of older adults living in Aranui was undertaken in April 2005 to 
ascertain the demand and needs of older adults in Aranui.  There was an identified 
demand for an “Aranui Older Adults Community Information Directory” from older adult 
service providers and older adults living in Aranui. The request is for $3,000 from the 
Board’s Discretionary Fund and this can be expended before 30 June 2005. 

 
 • North Wai Boardriders Club 
  The North Wai Boardriders Club has requested funding for two purposes.  The Club 

has requested funding assistance to help pay the last of its bills relating to its 
clubrooms refurbishment. It has an upcoming bill for insurance of $550 and the final 
electrical costs that are approximately $1,800.  Copies of the invoices will be obtained 
by officers prior to the meeting.  The club has also asked for funding assistance for 
travel expenses for one of its youth members to attend a five day training camp at the 
elite surfers training centre run by Surfing Australia on the Northern New South Wales 
Coast.  The applicant’s details and the specific detail of the trip have been requested 
and will be tabled at the meeting.  This may be processed through the Board’s 
2005/06 Youth Development Fund. 

 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the Board receive the funding options information as detailed in the report and resolve to allocate 

its remaining 2004/05 Discretionary funds as it considers appropriate. 
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 CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 That the Board: 
 
 1. Rescind its 30 March 2005 decision to fund the North New Brighton War Memorial Hall Kitchen 

Fit-out in 2005/06 to the value of $10,000 and that the $10,000 be reallocated to the Board’s 
2005/06 Discretionary Fund. 

 
 2. Approve the allocation of $10,000 from its 2004/05 Discretionary Fund for the North New 

Brighton War Memorial Hall Kitchen Fit-out. 
 
 3. Approve the allocation of $1,500 for additional signage at the refurbished North New Brighton 

War Memorial Hall. 
 
 4. Approve the allocation of $1,500 to Te Pani Trust for operational expenses. 
 
 5. Approve the allocation of $2,000 towards the Aranui Older Adults Directory. 
 
 6. Approve the allocation of $1,550 to the North Wai Boardriders Club for insurance and electrical 

expenses relating to its refurbished clubrooms. 
 
 7. Approve the transfer of any remaining Discretionary Funds to the Board’s Community Response 

Assistance Fund. 
 



15. 06. 2005 

- 18 - 
  

10. BOARD REPRESENTATIVE ON KEEP CHRISTCHURCH BEAUTIFUL EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE  
 

General Manager responsible: General Manager Regulation and Democracy Services  

Officer responsible: Community Board Principal Adviser (Burwood/Pegasus) 

Author: Graham Sutherland, Community Secretary, DDI 941-6624 

 
 PURPOSE OF REPORT 
 
 1. The purpose of this report is for the Board to consider appointing a representative to the Keep 

Christchurch Beautiful Executive Committee. 
 
 EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 2. The Board appointed its representatives to outside organisations for the 2004-2007 triennium in 

December 2004.  The Board deferred its appointment to Keep Christchurch Beautiful at that 
stage due to uncertainty regarding the organisation’s status.  

 
 3. Keep Christchurch Beautiful is fully operational and the chairperson has requested that the 

Board now consider making an appointment to this organisation. 
 

 4. Keep Christchurch Beautiful is a voluntary organisation which aims to promote a cleaner, more 
beautiful environment within Christchurch, and to raise the level of awareness of what the 
individual can do to improve his or her community and reduce litter. 

 5. The organisation operates with a committee structure which enables it to work effectively in a 
number of areas: Municipal, Business and Industry, Education and Community.  Volunteer 
members include representatives from schools, the business and industry sector, residents' 
associations, service clubs, local government, community organisations, and interested citizens.  
The Burwood/Pegasus Community Board appointed Glenda Burt as its representative during 
the previous triennium. 

 6. Keep Christchurch Beautiful is supported by the Christchurch City Council which provides a co-
ordinator, office and financial support. 

 
 FINANCIAL AND LEGAL CONSIDERATIONS 
 
 7. Where Board members are appointed to outside organisations, their attendance at meetings will 

be covered by their elected members' salary, and meeting fees will not apply. Thus, there are no 
substantial financial implications, apart from the payment of mileage incurred in attending such 
meetings. 

 
 STAFF RECOMMENDATION 
 
 It is recommended that the Board appoint a representative to the Keep Christchurch Beautiful 

Executive Committee. 
 
 CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
 That the Board appoint Carole Evans as its representative to the Keep Christchurch Beautiful 

Executive Committee. 
 
 
11. COMMUNITY BOARD PRINCIPAL ADVISER’S UPDATE 
 
 11.1 For members’ information a list of all Board Committees, Subcommittees and Working Parties 

is attached.   
 
 11.2 NOTICE OF UPCOMING BOARD REPORTS 
 
  Bexley Walkway - July 2005 
  Canterbury Rowing Association Proposal to Extend the Boat Storage Shed at Kerrs Reach - 

6 July 2005 
  Dallington/Golf Links Residents’ Associations Boundary Changes - July 2005 
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 11.3 LOCAL RESIDENT IN QUEEN’S BIRTHDAY HONOURS 
 
  Mr Charles Leslie Batcheler of Christchurch was awarded a MNZM (Member of the New 

Zealand Order of Merit) for services to the environment.  
 
  CHAIRPERSON’S RECOMMENDATION 
 
  That the Board send a letter of congratulations to Mr Batcheler on receiving his award. 
 
 
12. RESOLUTION TO EXCLUDE THE PUBLIC 
 
 Attached. 
 
 
 


